ECO Secretariat, Tehran

Report
Official visit of the ECO Secretary General to New York
(22-27 September, 2013)

1. A two-member ECO delegation led by H.E. Dr. Shamil Aleskerov, ECO Secretary General, was on an official visit to New York on September 22-27, 2013 to attend the sixty-eighth Regular Session of the United Nations General Assembly. He also participated in the 20th Informal Meeting of the ECO Council of Ministers and the 13th ASEAN-ECO Joint Ministerial Meeting, which were held on the sidelines of the General Assembly Session. 

2. In addition to participation in the above mentioned events, the Secretary General held bilateral meetings with the Director-General of the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) of the UN, Executive Director of the Secretariat of Conference on Interaction and Confidence Bridling Measures in Asia (CICA), Director General of the UN Industrial Development Organization (UNIDO), and the Foreign Minister of the Turkish Cypriot State to discuss matters of mutual interest.  
Participation in the sixty-eighth Session of the UN General Assembly
3. In line with the practice, the Secretary-General represented ECO at the sixty-eighth regular session of the UN General Assembly.
20th Informal Meeting of the ECO Council of Ministers 

4. The 20th Informal Meeting of the ECO Council of Ministers (COM) was held on 26 September 2013 in New York on the margins of the sixty-eighth session of the United Nations General Assembly. The Meeting was organized by the Permanent Mission of the Republic of Azerbaijan, and chaired by H.E. Mr. Elmar Mammadyarov, Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Azerbaijan in his capacity as the current Chairman of the ECO COM.

5. The Informal Meeting was attended by the Foreign Ministers/Representatives of Afghanistan, Azerbaijan, Iran, Kazakhstan, Pakistan, Tajikistan, Turkey and Uzbekistan.  

6. The proceedings of the Informal COM Meeting followed an approved agenda. A joint press release was endorsed by the meeting which was issued to the Media at the close of the Meeting. A summary record of the meeting is being circulated separately.
The 13th ASEAN-ECO Joint Ministerial Meeting
7. In pursuance of the recommendations of the 23rd Meeting of  the Regional Planning (RPC) (6-8 May – ECO Secretariat), the 13th ASEAN-ECO Joint Ministerial Meeting was held on 26 September, 2013 at the United Nations Headquarters in New York. The Meeting was co-chaired by H.E. Mr. Alounkeo KITTIKHOUN, Vice Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Lao PDR (country coordinator for ASEAN-ECO relations) and H.E. Mr. Elmar Mammadyarov, Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Azerbaijan, (Chairman of ECO COM) on behalf of ASEAN and ECO respectively. It was attended by the Foreign Ministers/Representatives of ECO and ASEAN Member States. The Secretariats of ECO and ASEAN were represented by H.E. Ambassador Shamil Aleskerov, the ECO Secretary General and Mr. Keo Chhea, Head of External Relations of the ASEAN Secretariat respectively.  

8. The proceedings of the meeting followed an approved agenda. A joint press release was issued after the close of the meeting. A summary record of the meeting is being circulated separately.
Bilateral Meetings of the Secretary General 

Meeting with the Director-General of FAO

9. The ECO Secretary General held a bilateral meeting with H.E. Mr. José Graziano da Silva, the Director-General of the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) of the UN at the latter’s New York office on 23 September 2013. 

10. During the meeting the two sides exchanged views on the ongoing cooperation between the two organizations and acknowledged the growing level of collaboration between ECO and the FAO. The Secretary General briefed the Director-General of FAO on key developments in ECO particularly in the areas of food security, agriculture, trade, transport, energy and environment. The ECO Secretary General emphasized the importance of food security and industrial development, among other priority areas, for the socio-economic progress of the ECO region. The Director-General of FAO mentioned that his organization has been giving importance to the relevant activities of ECO, and ensured that FAO would attach high priority to the ECO activities aimed at ensuring food security in the region in the future as well. While referring to the ‘Technical Cooperation Project Agreement’ between FAO and ECO on support for the development of agriculture statistics in the region, the two sides expressed satisfaction on the growing cooperation in the area of agriculture statistics. 

11. During the meeting, the Director-General of FAO mentioned that FAO can consider setting up a regional unit in Tehran for the purpose of imparting training and enhancing capacity building of the relevant authorities of Iran and the ECO member states in the key areas of food security and agriculture. He informed that for this purpose, FAO would soon be sending a formal request to the authorities of the Islamic Republic of Iran. He also mentioned that this initiative could be pursued with the involvement of ECO. The Secretary General expressed his interest in pursuing this matter. 
12. The Director-General of FAO invited the ECO Secretary General to participate in the FAO World Food Day Ceremony to be held at the FAO Headquarters, Rome on 16 October 2013. The ECO Secretary General briefed the latter about the upcoming meeting of the ECO Council of Ministers to be held in Tehran in November 2013 and invited him to participate in the meeting. The Director-General of FAO thanked the ECO Secretary General for the invitation and informed that he will be considering the possibility of participating in the ECO ministerial meeting in the coming year. During the meeting, it was decided that the ECO would keep updating FAO about its events and meetings in the coming period, enabling the FAO officials to participate in the relevant events of ECO.

13. On trade, the Secretary General briefed the Director-General of FAO about the trade capacity building project aimed at enhancing the trade capacities of the member states, the two phases of which have successfully been concluded. The latter was informed that UNIDO was assisting ECO in the development of the third phase of the project. In this context, the ECO Secretary General further stressed upon the need for assisting the ECO countries in accessing the international markets, particularly for agricultural/food products. 

14. During the meeting, two sides also considered the possibility of revising the Memorandum of Understanding between ECO and FAO. 
Meeting with the Executive Director of CICA Secretariat

15. A bilateral meeting between the ECO Secretary General and Ambassador Çınar Aldemir, Executive Director of the Secretariat of the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia (CICA) was held on 23 September 2013 at the Permanent Mission of the Republic of Azerbaijan to the UN, New York. 

16. During the meeting, the two sides briefed each other about the recent achievements made by the two organizations in a number of areas and focussed on the issues of mutual interest to the two organizations. 
17. While referring to the Memorandum of Understanding signed between ECO and CICA in 2008, the two sides emphasized the need to finalize the Work Programme for the implementation of the MoU. The two sides agreed to task their respective Secretariats to follow-up on the issue of Work Programme for the speedy implementation of the MoU between ECO and CICA. Both sides also exchanged views on a number of key areas, including: transportation, small and medium enterprises, environment, tourism and other issues of common interest. 

18. The Executive Director of CICA Secretariat informed that his organization attaches great significance to the cooperation in issues pertaining to environment and suggested that the two organizations should come up with concrete recommendations for joint activities, such as workshops and joint conferences for promoting cooperation in this field. In this context, he briefed about the recent decision regarding the establishment of a Research Centre on Combating Desertification in Asia. The CICA International Research and Training Centre on Combating Desertification in Asia which is envisaged to be set up in Konya, Turkey, will support research, organize trainings and will make efforts to make coordination among to related research institutes in CICA countries.

19. The Executive Director also highlighted the importance of promoting interaction among the business communities of the member countries of the two organizations. The two sides acknowledged that activities like joint business forums, with the participation of the government and private sectors, have the potential of bringing the regional private sectors closer. The Executive Director informed about the third CICA business forum held in Russia, which offered opportunities for business interactions to the small and medium enterprises from the CICA Region and beyond.
20. The two sides also stressed the need to develop cooperation in the filed of tourism. The Executive Director informed that the CICA Tourism Ministers Meeting, which is planned to be held in Adana, Turkey, was postponed. The new dates of the event will be communicated to the ECO Secretariat for participation in the event. 
21. The ECO Secretary General acknowledged the importance of CICA for promoting peace, security and stability in Asia. He mentioned that CICA, which currently has twenty four Member States accounting for nearly ninety percent of the territory and population of Asia, can effectively promote socio-economic development in the member countries. 
22. The CICA Executive Director informed that the CICA Chairmanship will soon be assumed by China, when it will host the Fourth CICA Summit in the middle of 2014. He also mentioned that in view of the MoU between ECO and CICA, the latter is likely to invite ECO to participate in the Fourth CICA Summit next year.
23. In view of the MoU between ECO and CICA which calls for cooperation in the areas of mutual interest through exchange of information, the ECO Secretary General mentioned that the ECO Secretariat would be sharing information about the important events in the ECO region with the CICA Secretariat in order to apprise the latter of the activities and programmes of ECO.

Meeting with the Director General of UNIDO

24. The ECO Secretary General held a bilateral meeting with H.E. Mr. LI Yong, Director General of UNIDO at the UNIDO Office in New York on 25 September 2013. 

25. The two sides exchanged views on the status of ongoing cooperation between ECO and UNIDO and took note of the growing collaboration between the two organizations. The ECO Secretary General in particular briefed the UNIDO Director General about the Trade Capacity Building Project aimed at enhancing the trade capacities of the ECO member states. The ECO Secretary General mentioned that the first two phases of the project had been completed with the support of the Government of Korea. While apprising the UNIDO Director General about the financial requirements of the third phase of the said project, the ECO Secretary General informed that the ECO Secretariat is making efforts for getting the required funding for the project’s third phase. In this regard, meetings with various donor agencies and states have been held. It was noted that as of now, UNIDO has offered partial funding amounting to US$ 250,000 for the project development stage. The UNIDO Director General was informed that a consultant from UNIDO had visited the ECO Secretariat in August 2013 for the purpose of assisting ECO in the development of the project. The UNIDO Director General while appreciating the growing cooperation between the two sides assured that the development of the third phase of the trade capacity building project would be given due priority by UNIDO. He mentioned that UNIDO would appreciate receiving information about the possible benefits of the aforementioned project for the ECO region. The UNIDO Director General mentioned that trade capacity building is a broad area which encompasses a wide spectrum of activities in a number of fields including among others, trade and transport. 
26. The ECO Secretary General further informed that the support of UNDIO has important bearing on the overall activities of ECO, in particular in promoting trade facilitation and facilitating the ECO Trade Agreement (ECOTA) among the member countries. The ECO Secretary General also informed that the ECOTA has immense significance for the ECO region as it will eventually pave the way for a Free Trade Agreement in the ECO region. 
27. The UNIDO Director General was informed that the ECO activities were also focussed on promoting cooperation in the transportation sector which would result in trade facilitation among the member states.

28. The ECO Secretary General requested the UNIDO Director General to give special attention to its cooperative relationship with ECO, as the two organizations have the potential to jointly achieve the goals of regional integration and economic development. The ECO Secretary General expressed the hope that in the coming period, the support of UNIDO would enable the ECO member states in developing their trade capacities and would help them in increasing the competitiveness of their products. The ECO Secretary General also mentioned that cooperation between ECO and UNIDO in the field of energy could also be developed for the purpose of achieving socio-economic development goals of the region. 

29. During the meeting, the UNIDO Director General mentioned that UNIDO brings Member States, the private sector, civil society and other partners together to exchange and disseminate knowledge and information, facilitate partnerships, and develop plans of action for inclusive and sustainable industrial development. With regards to funding for the third phase of the trade capacity building project of the ECO member states, the UNIDO Director General recommended that investment by the private sector and community can be explored as a possible source of funding. He further informed that UNIDO has a competitive edge in the energy sector and the two sides can work together to develop a programme consisting of projects for promoting cooperation in this sector. 
30. Towards the close of the meeting, the ECO Secretary General invited the UNIDO Director General to participate in the upcoming Meeting of the ECO Council of Ministers, to be held in Tehran in November 2013. While thanking the ECO Secretary General for the invitation, the UNIDO Director General expressed his regrets due to his tight schedule in the coming months. The ECO Secretary General was invited to participate in the fifteenth session of the General Conference of UNIDO to be held in Lima, Peru from 2 to 6 December 2013. 

Meeting with the Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus

31. On the sidelines of the sixty-eighth session of the UN General Assembly, the ECO Secretary General held a bilateral meeting with H.E. Mr. Özdil Nami, Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Turkish Cypriot State.

32. With reference to the grant of observer status to the Turkish Cypriot State in ECO, the two sides discussed issues of mutual interest. The Foreign Minister of the Turkish Cypriot State while appreciating the growing involvement of the Turkish Cypriot State in the activities of ECO hoped that the cooperation between the two sides would grow in the coming period. The two sides also took note of the recently held ‘1st ECO University Sports Games’ which were held in the Turkish Cypriot State in April this year. It was acknowledged that the sporting event had provided an opportunity to the youth of the member countries to interact and indulge in healthy sporting activities. 

33. H.E. Mr. Özdil Nami also expressed the hope that cooperation between the Turkish Cypriot State and ECO would also be developed in the tourism sector. He informed that tourism is a major industry of the Turkish Cypriot State and it looks forward to sharing experiences in the tourism sector in order to achieve concrete results. He further informed that the universities in the Turkish Cypriot State have been offering many scholarships to the students of the ECO member states and expressed the hope that this mechanism would help in promoting interaction among the students of the ECO member states and the Turkish Cypriot State. He also requested the ECO Secretary General to show greater understanding of the cause of Northern Cyprus and its people and invited the ECO Secretariat to participate in the national day of the Turkish Cypriot State to be held in November 2013. 
34. The ECO Secretary General appreciated the interest of the Turkish Cypriot State in the activities of ECO. He further noted that following the grant of observer status to the Turkish Cypriot State at ECO and in view of the modalities governing the role of observer members, the ECO Secretariat would take steps for cooperation with the Turkish Cypriot State. He recalled that the ECO Regional Planning Council in its 23rd Meeting held at the ECO Secretariat on 6-8 May, 2013 had decided to hold a workshop on tourism in the Turkish Cypriot State within the framework of ECO, during the second half of 2014. He recommended that interaction among the business communities of the Turkish Cypriot State and the ECO member states can be explored as a possible area of cooperation between the two sides. He mentioned that the facilitating interaction among the private sectors through such activities as business forums would help in bringing the private sectors of the Turkish Cypriot State and the ECO member countries together.
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